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The OVH ARC Newsletter 
OLE VIRGINIA HAMS” AMATEUR RADIO CLUB, INC.

Post Offi ce Box 1255, Manassas, Va. 20108
OVH FM Repeaters - 146.970- & 224.660- & 442.200+ & 443.500+

OVH D-STAR Repeaters - W4OVH - 146.865- & 442.5125+ (temporarily - limited functionality)

Web Site at http://w4ovh.net

February 2022
Next Meeting: February 15, 2022 - Live & In Person!

PRESIDENT’S LETTER:
Greetings Everyone,
Well winter is almost out of here as I was reminded 

yesterday; 40-some more days until Spring! Of course, right 
now we’re getting a wonderful preview of spring; but don’t 
get too used to it because it will be cold again soon. And as 
I always say; spring is one of the times to get out there and 
check the antenna before the leaves get thick and it gets too 
hot. It will also be nice to go from the winter slump and back 
into some activities. Not much has happened this month.

On the 29th and 30th of January; John/KG4NXT 
and Theresa/KG4TVM had a Winter Field Day event at 
Shenandoah State Park. I had to miss it again this year due 
to recent weekend commitments; but Don/WA2SWX, Ron, K3FR, and Gil, KM4OZH 
went out and did a little operating. They worked a few OVH members while out there. 
They ran a mix of phone, CW, and digital modes; although FT8 is not allowed so the 
once popular PSK31 mode netted them 40 contacts. An article and pictures are on the 
W4OVH web site and later in this Newsletter if you wish to see more. 

The Tri-It-Nows are getting ready to ramp up. Andy/KJ4MTP has been in contact with 
Coordinator Ina and will be letting everyone know when they start; so be sure to check the 
refl ector. These are fun shorter events that are simplex only and a good way for you to get 
out and play radio. Andy is also our lead contact for the Serve Our Willing Warriors bike 
ride we support every year. They’ve been very appreciative of our support and in addition 
to awarding us a certifi cate over the winter; they’ve asked us back. This is a bit further in 
the future, but mark your calendar for September. Andy was also awarded his plaque in 
recognition for organizing all of these events. This is a lot of work and Andy has been kind 
enough to take time out of his busy schedule to get everyone together. Thank you Andy.

OLE VIRGINIA TIMES

Cont’d on Page 3
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Ole Virginia Hams Amateur Radio Club, Inc.
Post Offi ce Box 1255

Manassas, Virginia 20108
OFFICERS

President:   Jay Moore NQ4T 571-316-4738
Vice Pres:    Ken Brant KN4DD 622-2638
Secretary:   John Heartney KG4NXT 257-3566
Treasurer:  Don Meyerhoff WA2SWX 597-3211

DIRECTORS
Don (Butch) Blasdell W4HJL 369-2877
Arthur Whittum W1CRO 791-4330
Charlie Dale WA4YGI 361-3091
Bob Zaepfel K4HJF 282-2451

WEEKLY FM REPEATER NET COORDINATOR
Thurs - 8:00 PM  Local Time JOHN / 

KG4NXT
257-3566

HAMFEST 2021 - Chairman
Don WA2SWX 597-3211

FIELD DAY 2021
Byron AK4XR 222-2095

CLUB ROSTER / DATABASE
Arthur W1CRO 791-4330

EDUCATION
Mark WA4KFZ 818-8033

CLUB EMERGENCY COORDINATOR
Open 

ARES - EMERGENCY COORDINATOR
David Lane KG4GIY 703-628-3868

     email:  KG4GIY@ARRL.NET
Prince William County ARES website  http://pwcares.org

FINANCE
Arthur W1CRO 791-4330
Mark WA4KFZ 818-8033
Don WA2SWX 597-3211

GENERATORS
Byron AK4XR 222-2095
Al KB4BHB 368-4794

HISTORIAN
Theresa KG4TVM 257-3566

WEB COMMITTEE — W4OVH.NET + Twitter & Facebook
Kevin KX4KU 540-445-5183
John KG4NXT 257-3566
Ken KN4DD 622-2638
Web Committee “help request” email: webmaster@w4ovh.net

EMAIL REFLECTOR — w4ovh@googlegroups.com
David Lane KG4GIY 628-3868

JOTA - 
John KG4NXT 257-3566

LEGAL
Bob K4HJF 282-2451

MEMBERSHIP CHAIRMAN
Luther WA3FMO 361-4885

NEWSLETTER
Paul W4ZB 754-0910

NEWSLINE FOR THE WEEKLY NET
John. KG4NXT 257-3566

PROGRAMS
Jeff WB6UIE 791-5916

QUARTERMASTER
Ray KM4EKR 930-8222

REPEATER CONTROLLERS
John KG4NXT 257-3566
Ken KE2N 753-8587
George K4GVT 791-5956
Arthur W1CRO 791-4330
Butch W4HJL 369-2877
David KG4GIY 361-3042
Cat KM4PBD 571-213-2179

W4OVH  — TRUSTEE

Wayne N7QLK 571-237-0520

W4PVA  — TRUSTEE 
Arthur W1CRO 791-4330

SCHOLARSHIP
Sandy Knight KM4JUS 901-4664
Ken KN4DD 622-2638

SUNSHINE
Theresa KG4TVM 257-3566

TECHNICAL  COMMITTEE
Ken KE2N 753-8587
Andy KJ4MTP 786-4651
George K4GVT 791-5956
Arthur W1CRO 791-4330
Butch W4HJL 369-2877
Bob K4HJF 335-1939
David KG4GIY 628-3868

All telephone numbers listed above are for Area Code 703 unless otherwise noted. This is the offi cial monthly publication of the Ole Virginia Hams Amateur Radio Club, Inc., a 
§501(c)(3) organization, dedicated to the promotion and enhancement of Amateur Radio. Copyright © 2021 by the Ole Virginia Hams which holds its regular monthly meeting at 
7:30 p.m. every third Tuesday at the Buckhall Volunteer Fire Department Station, 7190 Yates Ford Road, Manassas, Virginia except during the COVID pandemic (in 2020-2021) 
during which the monthly meetings are being held online. See the Newsletter for login details for monthly online meetings. Members, prospective members and other interested 
persons are invited to attend without obligation. Local information can also be obtained through the OVH’s FM repeaters on 146.970-, 224.660-, 442.200+ and 443.500+ MHz. Up 
to date information about OVH activities and its meetings is also available during the OVH’s nets on its FM Repeaters each Thursday night at 8:00 p.m. or through the OVH’s web 
site at  http://w4ovh.net Articles in this newsletter may be reprinted if credit is given to the OVH ARC and other source(s) noted. Proposed materials for publication, classifi ed 
ads, notes about specifi c errors, complaints or the like are solicited. Forward such items to the Newsletter Editor: PAUL@W4ZB.COM. Approx. Circ.: 170. Last Rev:  20211110



OVH ARC Newsletter -  February 2022 - Page 3 of 11

The 2022 Manassas Hamfest is a GO and rapidly ramping up. The Flyer for the event 
appears later in this Newsletter, a VE team has been found, the ARRL hamfest listing 
up, and there is even an ad on QRZ. I’m sure everyone will be excited to have a full-
fl edged Hamfest again this year; and if last year’s tailgate was any indication, it should 
be a good one. I’m sure more information and a sign-up sheet will be hitting the refl ector 
soon. June is only 4 months away and as things get warmer and we all get busier, that 
time till be here before you know it. I’d also like to give a big thanks to Don for fi tting in 
the position of Hamfest Chairman into his extremely busy schedule. 

Also, if you are interested in going to Vienna WinterFest; OVH has been given a table 
and a couple of tickets. If you’d like to come by and man the table for a while, contact Don/
WA2SWX and see if the tickets haven’t been claimed. 

If you missed last month’s meeting then you missed an excellent presentation by John/
KX4O about the Virginia QSO Party. The slides are available on the OVH web site; just 
click on Presentations under the Membership (Members Only) section. There are not any 
major rule changes anyone needs to know about and several plaques are up (possibly) for 
easy grabs. OVH ranks up there with number of logs submitted, but we would love to see 
that number go up. Thanks to John/KX4O for coming out and presenting.

Our next meeting has several things on the agenda. Mark/WA4KFZ will be giving a 
presentation regarding the new rules regarding RF exposure. Since we no longer have an 
exception based on power output, we’re required to do this for every new antenna install; 
and Mark is the guy to explain it. Our meeting will be in person at Buckhall VFD, 
7190 Yates Ford Road, Manassas, VA 20111, at 7:30 pm on Febuary 15. Please note the 
fi rehouse still requires the wearing of COVID masks. 

Of course the big thing is elections. That’s right, it’s time once again to decide who is 
going to sit at the front table. We have a full slate on the ballot this year. John/KG4NXT 
and Don/WA2SWX will be running again for their respective positions of secretary and 
treasurer; with Tony/KM4KLB on the ballot for Vice President and The Other Ken/KN4DD 
moving up to the president’s chair. Please note you will need to have your dues paid in order 
to vote in the elections; so take that as another reminder that dues are up for renewal. Dues 
can be renewed online at W4OVH.NET or using the mail-in sheet later in this Newsletter. 

I’d like to end by thanking everyone once again for their support as I sat in the OVH 
President’s chair for the last two years. I was not sure what I was getting myself into 
when I fi rst accepted the position; but I had no idea it would turn into what it did. It was 
an exceptionally challenging term having to run most of it virtually; but I have everyone 
to thank for making that happen. I know some of you are probably upset I’m not running 
for a third term; at least judging by the outpouring of support I heard from people hoping 
I’d run again. But I’m sure as some of you have probably heard me say; I do have some 
plans on heading to warmer climates with more income opportunities. It’s something I 
started planning before the pandemic and even though things are still “up in the air”; it 
is looking more and more like a possibility. I don’t have anything even remotely close to a 
date I’m leaving, so don’t think I’m going to go running out the door and never come back. 
I don’t feel like I’ve been able to plan much of anything the last two years; so I wanted 
to “empty the appointment book” of major long term commitments so I can pack up and 

Continued on page 4
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Minutes of the Ole Virginia Hams Amateur Radio Club Meeting 
held live on January 18, 2022: 
OVH President Jay / NQ4T called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm on January 18, 2022 

in the training room at the Buckhall Volunteer Fire Department Station, Manassas.
 After the Pledge of Allegiance, all present stated their names and call signs.

leave if the opportunity provides. But don’t worry, when I do leave; I will remain a distant 
member of the club. 

I once again cannot stress how amazing this club is. I spend a lot of time online; I hear 
about a lot of the drama and attitudes of people in other clubs; stories about how they 
were never too welcoming to new members and spent all their time complaining about 
people not being in ham radio while also complaining about the changes in the hobby. I 
can honestly say I never got that feeling when I joined almost 7 years ago and I’ve only 
seen the open-arms of everyone to newcomers since then. This is why I accepted the 
position in the fi rst place; because despite being “the young guy”, I knew this club was full 
of great people that would support me. You did not disappoint. I thank everyone for letting 
me drag everyone through the last two years as we fi gured out how to do it. 

Take care and see you around.
73, Jay/NQ4T

Sunshine Corner
Happy birthday wishes to our Club members celebrating in February – Tyssen / W8ZM, 

Scott / KN4ZMC, Gerald / KN4DWT, Dick / WN7S, Harvey / WB6TTF, Jeff / WB6UIE, 
Art / W1CRO and Mike / KN4NDI
Winter Field has come and gone and it didn’t let us get through the weekend without 

a weather event! It was defi nitely a winter weekend but it was beautiful at Shenandoah 
River State Park. Thanks to those that came out to visit with us. I think we will try it 
again next year, same time, same place!
Reminder - the Virginia QSO Party is on March 19th and 20th. Hope to hear many club 

members on the air for this event! The key is to include the OVH has you club on the log 
sheet. Any one that attended our January club meeting was able to see all the different 
categories and charts that are put together for this event, all great information.
Hamfest planning sessions are in progress, please contact Chairman Don / WA2SWX if 

you can help out with this event, his email: wa2swxdm@gmail.com
Reminder – If you upgrade your license or change your address, 

please remember to let the club secretary know so we can keep our 
records up-to-date – email to John: kg4nxt@arrl.net

Every Thursday at 8 p.m., we have the Thursday night net. Please join 
us, hear good information on club news as well as upcoming events.

73   Theresa   KG4TVM          kg4tvm@hotmail.com
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Visiting guest, John / KX4O from the Sterling ARC, gave a presentation on the 
upcoming Virginia QSO party. The FT8 mode will be allowed this year but it is not yet 
clear how the QSO party exchange will need to be modifi ed for the FT8 mode. 
The minutes of the previous OVH meeting were approved. 
Don / WA2SWX gave the Treasurer’s report which was duly approved. 
Luther / WA3FMO gave the Membership report. There was one new read-in this 

month, to be voted upon at the February meeting: Johnny Keaton / KJ7DAK
ARES report. No report.
Ken / KE2N gave a written Repeater Report. All the repeaters are working but the 

5 GHz link between NOVEC and Mount Pone is down. 
Mark / WA4KFZ gave the training report. Mark is working on slides and a presentation 

for the new FCC maximum permissible RF exposure limits. 
Don / WA2SWX gave the Committee report for the Manassas Hamfest to be held on June 

4, 2022. The next Hamfest Committee meeting will be on January 25th, watch email on 
the closed OVH email refl ector for details. The Shenandoah Valley ARC appears ready to 
do the VE testing at the Manassas Hamfest, but that is still to be confi rmed. Don reported 
that the OVH has been given a table and two free ticket to Vienna Wireless’ upcoming 
March 27th Winterfest which will include the ARRL’s Virginia Section meeting.  
Theresa / KG4TVM gave a report on plans for the upcoming Winter Field Day. We will 

be operating out of a cabin in Shenandoah River State Park starting January 29th at 
2:00 pm;  OVH club members are invited and welcome to visit.
Theresa also give the Sunshine Report. Ken / KN4DD had his birthday; Art / W1CRO 

has COVID. 
Ken / KN4DD gave the Web Committee report. Another concentrated SQL injection 

attack occurred, this time originating in Germany. The software handled the attack 
well. Kevin / KX4KU is working on a test environment for the OVH web. 
The 50/50 raffl e has a gross of $148. Andy won.
Old Business: None
New Business: Andy / KJ4MTP raised three items: 
First, request for OVH to participate in a Sky Meadows State Park event. There was 

confusion on whether the date fell on Field Day. Andy will fi nd out and email us. Andy 
asked for a volunteer to chair the event.
Second, Andy asked for club approval to participate again in Serve Our Willing Warriors 

event to be held on September 10, 2022 and for a backup contact person. The club 
approved with a show of hands and Ken / KN4DD volunteered to be the backup contact.
Third, Andy mentioned that MiniTri Coordinator, Ina is going to do the Mini Tris again 

this year.  Andy will let us know when we need to volunteer. 
The meeting was then adjourned. 
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HAMFEST AND VE SESSION TYPE EVENTS:
The COVID pandemic, although now winding down or ending, depending upon who you 
believe, regrettably, has STILL killed off many of the live Hamfest type events. No live full 
feature Hamfests are currently scheduled nearby until the end of March. 

March 27, 2022, the Vienna Wireless Hamfest, better known as Winterfest at the Northern 
Virginia Community College, Annandale Campus. See, the Flyer later in this Newsletter for 
full details, including times. Tickets can be ordered on line in advance ($10+) or purchased at 
the door ($15). This close by hamfest is a favorite for many OVH members and OVH usually 
is an exhibitor at this Hamfest.  

May 19 (Thursday), 2022, 7:00am to 5:00pm. The Contest University live training session 
about ham radio contesting and station and antenna system improvements and optimization 
will take place at the Hope Hotel in Dayton, Ohio. Go to  contestunivesity.com for details. 
This is a highly recommended full day program presented by highly qualifi ed and well 
known instructors; takes place one day before the fi rst day of the nearby Dayton Hamvention. 
An excellent way to improve your knowledge and skills. Advance registration is required. 

May 20 (Friday) - May 22 (Sunday), 2022. Dayton Hamvention at the Greene County 
Fairgrounds, near Dayton, Ohio. After uncertainties again due to COVID, this Hamfest, 
the largest in the Western Hemisphere, is now set to take place again. Details and info at 
https://hamvention.org  Many OVH members regularly attended this Hamfest pre-COVID, 
and rides to Ohio for it could be arranged. If you decide to make the trek, consider 
attending the Contest University training session on May 19th (see above).

June 4, 2022, Saturday, 6:30 am to 12:30 pm, Manassas Hamfest at the Manassas Park 
Community Center! OVH Planning Meetings for this major event are being held and 
the Hamfest date, time and location are locked in. Don / WA2SWX is Chairman again 
(wa2swxdm@gmail.com), and a Flyer for this Hamfest appears later in this Newsletter; 
information about the 2022 Manassas Hamfest is also online at the OVH web site, 
W4OVH.NET/welcome-to-manassas-hamfest   As we go to press, the ARRL has just 
(2/9/2022) announced a new World-Wide Digital Modes Contest for the June 4th (18:00Z) to 
June 5th (23:59Z) weekend which could keep some avid contesters from attending.  

HAM RADIO OPERATING / CONTEST EVENTS:  
March 19 - 20, 2022. The Virginia QSO Party. Full details about this are available online 
at  https://www.qsl.net/sterling/VA_QSO_Party/2022_VQP/2022_VQP_Main.html  This 
is a very popular “local” event, very easy for OVH members to participate in, whether on 
VHF/UHF or HF, 

The ARRL has a Contest web page at its web site, but a much more comprehensive, up-to-
date, and long range planning contesting calendar with links to the rules for the various 
events is maintained at  http://contestcalendar.com  by WA7BNM. This is a relatively new 
URL for this web site. If you get the radio contesting bug or just want to fi nd out and how 
much is going on - a lot is going on, that is a very good place to look! 

Reminders about some upcoming events / calendar dates:
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Report on Winter Field Day Ops -  John / KG4NXT
On January 29th and 30th, OVH operated Winter Field Day from a cabin at the 

Shenandoah River State Park near Front Royal, Virginia. The operators at the cabin for 
this event were Don / WA2SWX, Ron / K3FR; Gil / KM4OZH and John / KG4NXT. 
Several OVH members were on the air to work 

us as the contest started. The cabin crew worked 
George / K4GVT and Al / KB4BHB. Butch / W4HJL 
and Wayne / N7QLK reported they gave us calls but 
the cabin crew was unable to hear them. We made 
phone, CW and digital contacts; because the Winter 
Field Day rules prohibited use of the FT8 digital 
mode, we used PSK31 to make more than 40 digital, 
keyboard / screen to keyboard / screen contacts.
OVH member Elizabeth / KG4NXV and her family 
fl ew in from Washington state. Baby Ben was a big 
hit with everyone.
The Washington area, including Front Royal, had 

a snow event during the weekend, but the roads 
remained passable. Don and John put up a 134 foot 
end fed wire antenna while the snow was falling. 
The initial fi sh line was a bit short which caused 
Don to tie the pull line to the fi sh line on his tippy-
toes while snow was falling. It turned out to be tunable from 160m to 15m. Don made 
his very fi rst 160m contact using that antenna.

It was a social occasion as well 
as a contest occasion. Theresa / 
KG4TVM cooked an excellent rib 
and corn bread dinner and John 
made waffl es for breakfast.

PUBLIC SERVICE / ARES EVENTS

Check the online Calendar on W4OVH.NET for information about upcoming OVH related events.  
Also, check the online Calendar maintained by David / KG4GIY at http://pwcares.org for the 
latest PWC ARES updates. Complete direct contact information for David also appears on 
page 2 of this Newsletter. 
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Some Possibly Useful or Interesting Information.
1. The author of the EZNEC antenna design software, Roy Lewellen, W7EL, has 

retired; many of his Antenna Modeling software products are now available “free” but 
with no maintenance or technical support. Go to EZNEC.com for more info. W7EL’s 
software has been around since the early 1990’s with a long history of adding new 
features and improvements. Limited versions have been distributed with the ARRL 
Antenna Handbooks for use to created radiation and gain diagrams for many ham 
and other antenna. The ARRL has an “Antenna Modeling for Beginners” page on its 
web site with many resources at http://arrl.org/antenna-modeling-for-beginners  and 
the ARRL’s bookstore carries at least on book specifi cally about Antenna Modeling. 

2. The Peekskill / Cortlandt (NY) Amateur Radio Association has regularly 
published the PCARA Newsletter; for quite a few years now, that PCARA Newsletter 
has been distributed to OVH members via the OVH’s closed email refl ector, thanks 
to OVH member, George / K4GVT, who was an active PCARA member before he 
relocated to Virginia, and several PCARA members. Malcom / NM9J of PCARA and 
others for have written many detailed technical articles about radio, ham radio, 
software and electronics. An archive of the PCARA Newsletters in PDF format is 
available at  http://nm9j.com/pcara/newslett.htm ,a relatively obscure Internet URL. 
To search that trove of techical articles through your web browser for a particular 
“technical topic”, use the following search terms  site:NM9J.com “technical topic”  
Good luck - you’ll  probably be quite pleased with what you fi nd there!

3. The Virginia QSO Party - upcoming on March 19 and 20th. Check out the rules at 
https://www.qsl.net/sterling/VA_QSO_Party/2022_VQP/2022_VQP_Main.html  Save those 
dates and plan to participate even if just for a half hour or so - but beware, the event can be 
addictive once you begin to make contacts. The quickest and easiest way is to get in on the 
fun is on VHF / UHF FM, tune around or call on the suggested calling frequencies. Keep at 
least a paper log and plan to mail it in; mention that you are affi liated with the OVH club! 
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R E M I N D E R 

Yes, it is that time of year again!!!!!  Below is the 2022 Renewal Application.

Please fill out the form below (for database), attach your check and  mail to
the address below or drop off at a meeting. Be sure to update all information, 

including your e-mail address, telephone number(s) and nine digit ZIP
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL APPLICATION 
“OLE VIRGINIA HAMS AMATEUR RADIO CLUB” 

for 2022 
NAME:   _____________________________           CALL SIGN:  ________________ 
ADDRESS:  __________________________             Home Tel: __________________ 

     __________________________            Cell Tel: ___________________ 
                  Work Tel: __________________ 
        EMAIL: ____________________ 
        BIRTHDAY: ________________ 
ARE YOU PRESENTLY AN ARRL MEMBER? (YES/NO) 
ARE YOU A VOLUNTEER EXAMINER: (YES/NO) 
MAY YOUR TELEPHONE NOS. BE LISTED IN THE “Members Only” OVH ROSTER? (YES/NO) 
WHAT IS YOUR PRESENT LICENSE CLASS?  ___________________ 

Dues are $20.00 per year and payable on January 1, 2022. Dues for each additional family member 
living at the same mailing address are $10.00. Dues for a full time student at the college undergraduate 
or lower level [list school attended and grade or level: ____________________________ ] are $10.00.

       AMOUNT ENCLOSING: _____________ 
NAME AND CALL OF FAMILY MEMBERS: 

   Name:  _____________________________ Call:  _____________________________ 
   Name: _____________________________ Call:  _____________________________ 

Return to: Treasurer, OVH                         
                  P.O. Box 1255 
       Manassas, VA 20108-1255 


